Fire Commission Regular Meeting Wednesday, March 22, 2017 – 5:00 p.m.

City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 400 ■ San Francisco ■ California ■ 94102

AGENDA

Item No.

1. ROLL CALL

President Vice President Commissioner Commissioner Ken Cleaveland Stephen A. Nakajo Michael Hardeman Francee Covington

Chief of Department

Joanne Hayes-White

2. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Members of the public may address the Commission for up to three minutes on any matter within the Commission's jurisdiction and does not appear on the agenda. Speakers shall address their remarks to the Commission as a whole and not to individual Commissioners or Department personnel. Commissioners are not to enter into debate or discussion with a speaker. The lack of a response by the Commissioners or Department personnel does not necessarily constitute agreement with or support of statements made during public comment.

- 3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES [Discussion and possible action] Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes.
 - Minutes from Regular Meeting on March 8, 2017.
- 4. CERTIFICATES AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF APPRECIATION

 Public Information Officer, Jonathan Baxter to present Certificates and acknowledgement of appreciation of Fermin Duran Olvera, Aaron Duran Olvera, and Jennifer Dagio Cervantes, for the quick and decisive action they displayed on February 21, 2017, at 1453 hours, where they helped save an adult male life who was being pulled out to the Bay due to strong tides.
- 5. K-9 BADGE CEREMONY FOR SFFD CANINE SEARCH TEAMS [Discussion] Assistant Deputy Chief Shane Francisco, Canine Program Manager to introduce Captain Peter Gross, Program Training Coordinator who will give a brief overview on the SFFD Canine Program and present the badges to their handlers to pin on the Canine Search Teams.
- 6. CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT'S REPORT [Discussion]
 REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT, JOANNE HAYES-WHITE
 Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission meeting of March 8, 2017, including budget, academies, special events, communications and outreach to other government agencies and the public.

REPORT FROM ADMINISTRATION, DEPUTY CHIEF RAEMONA WILLIAMS Report on the Administrative Divisions, Fleet and Facility status, Finance, Support Services, Homeland Security and Training within the Department.

7. COMMUNICATIONS RECEIVED SINCE LAST MEETING OF MARCH 8, 2017 [Discussion]

- Email from Mr. Corrigan dated March 7, 2017.
- 8. AGENDA FOR NEXT FIRE COMMISSION MEETING [Discussion] Discussion regarding agenda for the April 12, 2017 regular meeting.
- 9. ADJOURNMENT

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE COMMISSION

FIRE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING DRAFT MINUTES

Wednesday, March 8, 2017 - 9:00 a.m. - 12:00 p.m.

City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 416, San Francisco, California, 94102

The Video can be viewed by clicking this link: http://sanfrancisco.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view id=180&clip_id=27303

President Cleaveland called the meeting to order at 9:02 AM.

ROLL CALL 1.

Ken Cleaveland Present Commission President Present Stephen Nakajo Commission Vice President Michael Hardeman Present Commissioner Present Francee Covington Commissioner

Present Joanne Hayes-White Chief of Department

Deputy Chief - Operations Mark Gonzales Deputy Chief - Administration Raemona Williams

Bureau of Fire Prevention Dan DeCossio Support Services Tony Rivera

Andy Zanoff **EMS**

Homeland Security Shane Francisco Airport Division Rudy Castellanos Division of Training Jeff Columbini

Assistant Chiefs Division 2 **Bob Postel** Division 3 David Franklin

Staff **CFO** Mark Corso

Communication and Outreach Coordinator Olivia Scanlon

Medical Director Clement Yeh

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES [Discussion and possible action]

Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes.

- Minutes from Regular Meeting on February 22, 2017.
- Minutes from Special Meeting on March 2, 2017

Commissioner Hardeman Moved to approve the above meeting Minutes. Vice President Nakajo Seconded. Motion to approve above Minutes was unanimous.

There was no public comment.

4. UPDATE ON EMS-6 PROGRAM

Dr. Clement Yeh to provide update on EMS-6 Program since implementation of program.

Dr. Clement Yeh introduced Captain Simon Pang and Captain April Bassett, members of the SFFD, along with Dr. John Brown, Medical Director of the EMS Agency on behalf of the Department of Public Health, Jim Wagner on behalf of the Department of Homelessness and Supportive Housing, Jason Davi and Jim Wagner, with the Homeless Outreach Team, Mike Dayton from DEM and Nate Shapiro who serves on the EMS-6 team on a relief basis.

Dr. Yeh described some of the activities of the EMS-6 Program over the last 12 months and presented the attached PowerPoint presentation. http://sf-fire.org/sites/default/files/COMMISSION/Fire%20Commission%20Support%20Documents%20 2015/EMS-6%20program%20presendation.pptx

He mentioned that the origin of the name "EMS-6" refers to the EMS Star of Life and consists of these six different start points: early detection, early reporting, early response, on scene care, caré in transit and transfer to definitive care. He stated that the sixth star point, the transfer and connection to definitive care, is in so many cases of people who rely on 9-1-1- services, is one of the lacking pieces, so EMS-6 is specifically designed to address those needs of the patients. He added that from an operational standpoint, the EMS-6 team has consisted of an H-33 paramedic captain who is paired with a homeless outreach team worker who is also connected with the Department of Public Health street medicine team, and who are available to the system 12 hours a day, starting from noon through midnight, with the express purpose of addressing the needs of frequent users of the 9-1-1- system. He added that the overall mission of the project is not to prevent people from utilizing services, it's to recognize the people who depend on 9-1-1- as a safety net and have some inherent unmet need that isn't happening through their normal activities and the EMS-6 team is to address these people by intercepting them in the 9-1-1 system but also engaging them in trying to find out what exactly is happening that requires them to depend on the 9-1-1-1 system. He explained that a definition of a frequent user would be someone who calls 9-1-1 more than four times in a month, more than twice in a day or 10 times a year. He added that they get to recognize some of these people and get to know what their needs are. He stated that the city overall has identified certain patients as being high users of multiple systems, in addition to 9-1-1 services. One goal of EMS-6 is to find out why these patients are depending on 9-1-1- services so much, and hopefully, stabilize them and improve their situation. Dr. Yeh touched on the development of the California State Community Paramedicine pilot project, in conjunction with the San Francisco Sobering Center, which the Fire Department has become a California EMS authority pilot project number 13. He thanked the partners in the system who are able to make EMS-6 a successful program, including the Department of Emergency Management, Department of Public Health as well as the California State EMS Authority. He added that over the past year, they continue to improve the data management.

Dr. Yeh invited Dr. John Brown to speak. Dr. Brown touched on three brief points that outline his support of the EMS-6 program. He mentioned that the EMS system, and the Fire Department specifically, is in the lead in taking care of the marginalized people anywhere in the world, but specifically in San Francisco and their outreach to the marginalized, refugees, immigrant and those in need that have dropped through the safety net of care, and the EMS group is picking up that care and doing it in a very unique way. The second point he made was in terms of participation in the California EMS Community Paramedic Program, which is the pilot program going on throughout the state, and the EMS-6 program brings a lot of expertise. The third point he made is the tremendous training program that the Fire Department hosted, collaborated with some amazing partners, such as the Department of Health, the Sobering Center, City College of

San Francisco, Zuckerberg San Francisco General, and the Kaiser facilities, who helped put on the 150-plus-hour training program, who trained the additional 10 very bright women and men to take on the job within the EMS-6 program. Mr. Jim Zelaya-Wagner touched on the successful partnership between EMS-6 and SF HOT.

Dr. Yeh had Captain Bassett and Captain Pang describe specific case studies they have experienced working the EMS-6 Program, which had mostly positive outcomes.

Commissioner Covington thanked everyone who spoke. She inquired as to what the busiest hours are for the EMS-6 program. Dr. Yeh responded that they found that the 12:00 to midnight time frame is probably the busiest. Commissioner Covington asked for more information about the Sobering Center, and Dr. Yeh explained that it is an enormous and fantastic program and is a unique resource in the city that care for people who are specifically intoxicated with alcohol. Dr. Brown described the history of the Sobering Center. Commissioner Covington confirmed that there are spikes in the system during holidays and weekends. She asked if the goal of EMS-6 was to reunite people with their families elsewhere in the country or to find them housing in San Francisco. Dr. Yeh responded that the strategy is whatever it takes to help people get better, and for many people, changing an environment to get them into a more supportive area, can make a big difference. Jim Zelaya-Wagner stated that the Department of Homelessness and Supportive Housing has a program called Homeward Bound which is staffed by city workers who assess a client's ability to relocate and if it's a good fit, and they provide them with a bus ticket back home and a small subsidy for food on the way. Commissioner Covington asked for more details regarding how the interviews to develop a plan for the 2,244 encounters work. Dr. Yeh stated that it is very client specific. He stated that they collect data when they encounter someone on the street or in a shelter in the midst of a 9-1-1 call and they have weekly coordination meetings, monthly system case management meetings and the team has organized specific case conference around a specific client's needs.

Chief Hayes-White took a moment to acknowledge all of the people involved in the EMS-6 program and stated the concept of the program, which has been running for a year, is very innovative, creative and a model program for the Country. She added that the program has identified a segment of the population in the city that is most vulnerable and they found a better way to serve them through partnerships, collaboration and city services and it would not be a success without the partnerships and dedication of Captain Pang, Captain Bassett, Dr. Brown, Mr. Dayton, Jim Wagner and Jason Davi and everyone else involved in the program.

Commissioner Hardeman thanked everyone involved for all that they do and the patience they have. He was happy that the public gets to see where the resources are going and what a difficult job the EMS-6 members have.

Vice President Nakajo thanked Dr. Yeh and the other participants in the presentation and mentioned how important it was for him to hear the one year anniversary update of the EMS-6 program and the collaboration of the available city services that are also involved. He stated his support of the EMS-6 program and all the dedicated folks that deal with the high frequent users of the 9-1-1 system. Vice President Nakajo mentioned that with the number of calls increasing to the point the system is going to be taxed, he is interested in recommendations of what will be needed in order to keep this program successful.

President Cleaveland thanked everyone involved for the presentation. He asked what they need from the Fire Commission or the City to do a better job to enhance and grow the EMS-6 program, which he thinks is probably one of the most innovative and helpful programs for the

people on the street that need it most. Dr. Yeh stated that the Commission, the Department and Chief Hayes-White have already been extraordinarily helpful and supportive, and he appreciates it. He added that there have been challenges and he would like to see an initial level of analysis and oversight so they can decide on what those next steps are, but he couldn't give an accurate resource request at this point, but he wants to make sure that the growth and expansion is a smart one. He confirmed that the specific programs are not funded centrally from the state.

There was no public comment.

CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT'S REPORT [Discussion]

REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT

Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission meeting of February 22, 2017, including budget, academies, special events, communications and outreach to other government agencies and the public.

Chief Hayes-White's report covered events since the last meeting on February 22, 2017. She announced her selection for the EMS Division Chief, Assistant Deputy Chief Andy Zanoff. Chief Zanoff gave a brief background introduction into his career over the years and stated that he looks forward to continuing to work with the Commission in his new role. Chief Hayes-White announced that the current budget is on track for both revenues and expenditures. In relation to academies, she stated that the 121st academy is in their 15th week and 49 members remain in that class and graduation is scheduled for April 14, 2017, at 10:00 a.m. at Riordan High School. The 122nd academy is on track for a start date of April 24, 2017, and she anticipates 54 members in that class. She thanked her staff as well as Jesusa Bushong, ISB Captain Sheila Hunter and Captain Zanoff for their hard work in getting ready for the next academy class.

Chief Hayes-White attended a park Alliance event supporting the City's Parks and Recreation Department, H-3 Level 1 EMT's graduation which was also attended by Vice President Nakajo and City Assessor Carmen Chu. She attended the United Irish Society's event honoring retired Deputy Chief of the Police Department, Dermot Philpot as the Grand Marshal, the opening ceremonies for San Francisco Youth Baseball League, which FLAME has a part of, and is overseen by Ricky Hui, who took over from long-time FLAME coordinator Joe Hallisy. She also attended the Chamber of Commerce breakfast, the Read Aloud Day, the Government, Audits and Oversight Committee hearing related to EMS response times, the retirement certificate ceremony, Hotel Heroes event at the Marriott Hotel where they acknowledged hotel workers, the Larkin Street Youth Event at the Four Seasons Hotel and the San Francisco Firefighters Cancer Prevention Foundation fundraiser, the Celebration of Life ceremony for Ms. Aileen Hernandez, also attended by Commissioners Covington and Hardeman, and a City department head meeting regarding health and wellness and additional training for city employees on implicit bias training. Chief Hayes-White invited all to attend the St. Patrick's Day parade on March 11, 2017. Chief Hayes-White announced the very sad news of the passing of Firefighter Jalal Anieb and asked that the meeting be adjourned in his memory as well as the memory of Aileen Hernandez.

Commissioner Covington thanked the chief for her report and asked for more information pertaining to the memorandum from the Civil Service Commission detailing the policy on family and romantic relationships at work. Jesusa Bushong stated that since the Department-wide email went out attaching the updated family and romantic relationships policy, they created a data base in the Department's Human Recourses Division and they have gotten great response in terms of compliance, where members are reporting both family and romantic relationships and so far they have not encountered any relationships that would require a management plan, meaning if it's a direct supervision, they would report it to Chief Hayes-White and Chief Williams and together they would discuss it with the members involved and develop a management plan to remove the conflict.

Commissioner Hardeman thanked the Chief for her report and complimented on the Read Aloud event she attended and he had heard the kids love her and she has a great presence about her. He mentioned what a remarkable person Aileen Hernandez was and how she devoted her life to taking care of the underprivileged.

President Cleaveland asked if the Chief had a replacement in mind for Chief Zanoff's position as internal investigator. Chief Hayes-White responded that Christopher Bonn, currently CQI Captain will fill that position. President Cleaveland asked Chief Hayes-White what concerns were brought up at the GAO haring that Supervisor Peskin requested. Chief Hayes-White responded that the genesis of the request was to have the agenda item before the GAO was that on the evening of Friday, February 13, 2017, there was an incident which was originally a Code 2 call, and was upgraded to Code 3, and there was a delayed response to an elderly woman who had fallen and Supervisor Peskin wanted an overall system presentation, and they assured him that by and large, on a monthly basis they are reaching the required goal and they were able to showcase all of the progress that has been made. President Cleaveland replied that as call volume continues to go up, more resources are going to be needed. There was brief discussion on the FLAME program that the Department supports by having a small amount taken from paychecks to support athletic events for youth throughout the city.

Vice President Nakajo commended the Chief for her attendance at the many city civic events and to Commission Secretary for taking care of the retirement ceremony.

Commissioner Hardeman commended Chief Zanoff for his recent promotion and thanked him for the tremendous amount of effort and resources he puts into the Department.

There was no public comment.

REPORT FROM OPERATIONS

Report on overall field operations, including greater alarm fires, Emergency Medical Services, Bureau of Fire Prevention & Investigation, and Airport Division and update on H-23 classification.

Chief Gonzales' report covered the month of February, 2017. He mentioned that during the reporting period, there was one greater alarm. It was on February 3, 2017, at 1199 Stockton Street and Assistant Chief Kevin Burke was the incident commander. He stated that all the responding units from the four battalion chiefs to each and every company performed extremely well under very difficult circumstances. There were no reported injuries and the cause of the fire was accidental, unspecified electrical fault. Chief Gonzales also mentioned incidents of note including a first alarm at 255 Dorland where crews rescued an adult male and started immediate CPR, a first alarm fire at 2619 Harrison Street, where one person was rescued and one person was displaced, and a first alarm fire at 2621 Santiago where one male was rescued and no injuries. He touched on the City high-rise drill under the leadership of Chief Postel, a surf rescue of a 45-year-old male, and a structural compromise with multiple evacuations at 41 Tehama, which they were able to stabilize. He mentioned the first-alarm fire with recues at 132 Apollo Street, the storm damage causing flooding, as well as downed trees and wires. With regards to the EMS Division, he stated that ambulances responded under 10 minutes 92.6 percent of the time, and call volume, traffic and hospital wait times are still a concern. Concerning Station 49,

he mentioned that Assistant Deputy Chief Rivera, Olivia Scanlon and Assistant Deputy Chief Andy Zanoff will continue meeting with DPW. Regarding Division of Fire Prevention, he stated they had a total of 291 permits issued for February, with 1,637 inspections completed. They also conducted two fire safety workshops for H-2 building owners in San Francisco. They also recorded six orders to abate which included one order to vacate at 4690 Mission Street. He added that the Warriors arena is still under review and the site plans are close to approval. He touched on TASC, and gave a quick overview of the Turk Street project where SFMTA wants to add a bike lane adjacent to the curb side parking, similar to what they have on Market Street, and proposed speed humps throughout the city. With regard to BFI, he stated there are 107 open active fire investigation reports, a decrease of one from last month and there were two arrests. He invited Airport Assistant Deputy Chief Castellanos to give a brief overview of the Airport's operations. Chief Castellanos stated that the new Station 3 has opened up and they've been in there about one month and it's about 95 percent complete, they still have architects and construction workers taking care of some of the minor details and getting it ready for the grand opening at the end of the month. He announced that a conveyor belt that brings in the luggage from the AOA side up into the baggage claim area caught fire but fire units responded effectively and put the fire out. He touched on the recent active shooter training, and the FAA inspection that is coming up, and is done on a yearly basis. He mentioned that construction on a 12-story high-rise hotel will take place in August which should be completed by 2019. He announced that the Marine based program is planning a fairly large-scale drill, which will require several agencies up and down the peninsula, to participate in. Chief Gonzales stated that the H-23 classification is official.

Vice President Nakajo thanked them for their reports and asked when the grand opening for Station 3 at the airport is. Chief Castellanos confirmed it is scheduled for March 28, 2017.

President Cleaveland asked Chief Gonzales to explain more about quick response vehicles. Chief Gonzales stated they would be something along the lines of a buggy, with one or two personnel involved and would be concentrated in the areas where it's most dense and they get more calls and to be able to take care of the Code 2, low acuity calls. President Cleaveland asked who makes the final decisions on speed humps. Chief Gonzales stated that what they have agreed to do, is work together, DFMTA gives the Department a list of proposed locations and the Department sends members out in the field that are in those areas to decide if it is practical or not in regards to fire operations and the MTA has agreed to work with the Department but there is no formal process.

COMMISSION REPORT [Discussion]

Report on Commission activities since last meeting of February 22, 2017, including President Cleaveland and Vice President Nakajo's recent tour at the Department of Emergency Management's Communications Division.

Vice President Nakajo thanked Chief Gonzales and Chief Hayes-White for arranging their visit to DEM and to David Ebarle, Mike Dayton and Robert Smuts for the tour of the DEM facility. He stated that it was a fruitful tour and the purpose of the tour was to develop more knowledge base on the discussions of Code 2 and Code 3, ambulance response time. He added that when a citizen picks up the phone and hits emergency communications, he was informed on how those calls get dispatched. He encouraged members of the public look into becoming an emergency dispatcher, as is a reputable and very professional job. They work extremely hard and the individual dispatchers are trained to handle both police and fire calls. He continued describing the duties held at DEM and his observations from the tour and his better understanding of how the system works. Dr. Yeh added that what they do at dispatch is attempt to identify and triage

people by the nature and severity of their medical complaint and there's no attempt to determine, the social situation, it's purely based on medical need and there's an intense fairness that he strongly believes is important in the way they provide emergency medical services to everyone in the city. Commissioner Nakajo added that he is always amazed and gratified that the SFFD personnel are sensitive, professional and caring because that the last thing a patient wants helping them is someone that looks like they don't want to help you.

President Cleaveland thanked all of the folks that met with them at DEM, including Dr. Yeh, Dave Ebarle, Rob Smuts and Mike Dayton as well as Lt. Hayes for dedicating time to giving an overview of what DEM did. He added that it is a very tough job being a dispatcher and he was glad that there is a class of people there being trained to be dispatchers. He encouraged other members of the Commission to take the opportunity to visit and get a briefing on just how they define what is a Code 2 and a Code 3 call.

7. COMMUNICATIONS

Emails from James Corrigan dated January 22, 23, 24 30, and February 1 2017. Email from Christopher Wisniewski dated January 28, 2017.

President Cleaveland asked Chief Gonzales to explain the policy on parking at the Fire Stations. Chief Gonzales stated that the put out a memo stating that personnel shall not use unauthorized placards. He added that with regards to Station 2 in Chinatown, one of the complaints was about rigs blocking traffic. He added that during change of shift, the rigs need to be checked. There's incoming crews and off going crews and they have to check the aerials as well as checking the pump every morning and they cannot go to a remote area, it's part of housecleaning and there is no other place to put the rigs. Chief Hayes-White added that she has directed Chief Gonzales to regularly let the members know they do great work every day, but they should not feel entitled to do something that is illegal.

There was no public comment.

8. AGENDA FOR NEXT FIRE COMMISSION MEETING [Discussion] Discussion regarding agenda for the March 22, 2017 regular meeting.

- Canine Pinning
- Good Samaritan Certificates
- Fire Reserves
- Green v. Solar

9. ADJOURNMENT

President Cleaveland adjourned the meeting in the memory of Firefighter Jalal Aineb and Trailblazer Aileen Hernandez at 12:00 p.m.

From:

James Corrigan <seamus37@icloud.com>

Sent:

Tuesday, March 07, 2017 10:06 AM

To:

FireChief, Secretary; Commission, Fire (FIR)

Subject:

Response to a letter of complaint is requested

Dear Chief Hayes-White and San Francisco Fire Commissioners;

Below is a letter I mailed to Chief Hayes-White last month.

I believe a citizen's complaint about the SFFD blocking a busy traffic lane every day during the morning rush hour is a significant

one. The complaint is about the "unnecessary amount of time" vehicle traffic is delayed.

I have yet to hear a response from the Chief's office.

I request a response,

Jim Corrigan

Entire morning, rush hours..... 6:40 A.M. - 9:50 A.M. February 14, 2017..traffic on Powell St. delayed by the S.F.F.D...

Chief Hayes White:

I have notified you that on February 14, 2017 I witnessed SFFD vehicles and firefighters private vehicles either block or completely eliminating a lane of traffic on busy Powell St for over three hours beginning at 6:40 A.M. This was not a one-time occurrence.

San Franciscans pay an inordinate amount of respect to the S.F.F.D. and S.F. firefighters.

But this display of chutzpah by the SFFD each morning in front of Station 2 does not show reciprocal regard of San Franciscans.

It demonstrates complete disrespect and an unwillingness to work to limit the blocking of traffic to acceptable levels.

This problem has existed since you became Chief in 2004. It has been brought to your attention in the interim. The problem and inconvenience to thousands will continue each day unless you step in and do something about it.

Your problem is to inconvenience firefighters at Station 2 and say, "Parking arrangements must change." Because, the reason traffic is tied up for extended hours at Station 2 is to allow a nice, friendly, relaxed, whenever you want to leave with your car

and we get to arranging them in order is the cause of such "in your face" removal of a traffic lane during the entire morning rush hour.

My questions, and ones I wish to receive answers to are:

- 1) Are you in agreement with me that the February 14, 2017 elimination/blocking of a traffic lane by SFFD involved vehicles for over 3 hours is unacceptable?
- 2) Do you plan any changes (improvements) to reduce the time of using a Powell St, traffic lane by the SFFD from 3 hours to perhaps an acceptable 45 minutes?

Lastly 3)

Each morning shortly after 6:30 A.M. each morning, the apparatus floor is cleared to make a parking lot for some of the incoming firefighters vehicles. The Engine the Truck and the Chief's buggy are moved out to a traffic lane at that early hour.

None are parked directly in front of the fire house, because that would eliminate the apparatus floor

accessible as a parking lot.

Therefore, with rigs parked on either side of firehouse a huge swath of one Powell St. lane is eliminated. Add the private vehicles to it and like on tuesday, 85% of the block long lane is occupied by the SFFD.

My question is, how can any plan you submit to reduce the time the SFFD eliminates a traffic lane each morning on Powell St. be solved without making changes to see that at least some of the S.F. firefighters arrive at firehouse 2, without vehicles?

such as by paying for parking at multi story garage a block away; being dropped off; car-pooling; taking public transit; parking at an SFFD location and having light duty personnel drive them to Station 2. It may be looked upon as an inconvenience to our firefighters

but for the rest of us in the City, this is the norm.

I look forward to your responses to my important 5 questions,

James J. Corrigan"

From:

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Thursday, March 09, 2017 6:59 PM

Subject:

General Order 17 A-10, H-28 Training Officer Position

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT GENERAL ORDER

File Code 17 A-10 March 9, 2017

From:

Chief of Department

To:

Distribution List "A"

Subject:

H-28 Training Officer Position Reference: Rules and Regulations, Sec. 23

Enclosures: None

Officers Endorsement:

Sec 1108 – R & R

- 1. The Department is advertising for the position of H-28 Training Lieutenant at the Division of Training. This position reports directly to the H-39 Training Captain.
- 2. As a member of the Director of Training's staff, the H-28 Training Lieutenant assists in the development, organization, coordination, and delivery of Department training, education and evaluation programs for probationary and in-service Firefighters, Paramedics and Officers. This is a 40-hour per week position.
- 3. Duties and responsibilities include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - Training and testing SFFD recruits in the State Accredited Firefighter I Recruit Academy and probationers throughout their year-long probationary period
 - Conduct and participate in daily physical fitness training with SFFD recruits
 - Training and testing of in-service Firefighters, Firefighter/Paramedics, Officers, Companies and Units
 - · Design and development of performance evaluations systems, forms and procedures; revision and maintenance of department training manuals, lesson plans, training bulletins, brochures, and forms
 - Preparation and presentation of lesson plans and classroom lectures
 - Preparation, development and implementation of driver training and safety programs
- 4. Minimum Requirements:
 - One of the following CA State Fire Marshal Instructor Certifications, either:
 - Fire Instructor 1A and 1B (Pre-2009), or
 - o Training Instructor 1A and 1B (2009-2016), or
 - Instructor I (2016 present)
 - ICS 100, 200, and 300
 - Familiarity with common software applications (i.e. Microsoft Excel, Word, and PowerPoint)

5. Desired Skills:

- CA State Fire Marshal Certification: Firefighter I and Firefighter II
- CA State Fire Marshal Certification: Ethical Leadership in the Classroom
- Comprehensive working knowledge of all aspects of field operations
- Commitment to and enthusiasm for training
- Excellent organization, interpersonal and written communication skills
- Teaching experience
- Fire Officer I certification
- Rescue Systems I
- Confined Space Operations
- 6. All interested Permanent H-20 Lieutenants should submit a General Form Report and updated Personal Qualification Form (PQF) to the Director of Training by close of business on Friday, March 24, 2017.

Joanne Hayes-White Chief of Department

From:

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Thursday, March 09, 2017 7:01 PM

Subject:

General Order 17 A-11, Department Research and Quality Improvement Position

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT $\underline{\text{GENERAL ORDER}}$

File Code 17 A-11 March 9, 2017

From:

Chief of Department

To:

Distribution List "A"

Subject:

Department Research and Quality Improvement Position

Reference:

Rules & Regulations, Sec. 402

Enclosure:

None

Officer Endorsement:	
Sec. 1108 – R & R	

- 1. The Department is advertising for the position of H-33 EMS Captain, Research and Quality Improvement in the EMS Division.
- 2. This position is an administrative position, and requires working a 5-day, 40-hour work schedule.
- 3. The duties include: monitoring, evaluating and reporting on the effectiveness of Paramedic and EMT performance, clinical activities and practices in the Department. The duties and responsibilities of this component of the position include, but are not limited to the following:
 - a. Develop methods to ensure the goals of the EMS Performance Management Plan are met
 - b. Collaborate with the SFFD EMS Medical Director in developing, implementing and analyzing clinical performance and quality improvement activities, including Clinical Risk Management
 - c. Participate in the Clinical Performance Improvement Committee
 - d. Attend committee, agency and hospital meetings and events as directed
 - e. Collaborate with Division of Training in the development of EMS Continuing Education curriculum
 - f. Participate in Clinical Studies and EMS Research projects, and report on the progress of research to the Emergency Medical Services Agency
 - g. Participate in the development and refinement of the Department Performance Management Plan
 - h. Assist with development of the PAD (Public Access Defibrillation) Program
 - i. Liaison duties for the ePCR program with MIS, Station 49, and Finance
 - j. Administer the SFFD Risk Management Program

4. Minimum Qualifications:

- a. Completion of accredited Paramedic Training Program
- b. Current and valid California State Paramedic License
- c. Current and valid accreditation as a Paramedic in the City and County of San Francisco
- d. Knowledge of legal and ethical guidelines related to the administration of EMS programs

5. Desired Qualifications

- a. Experience in Quality Improvement activities
- b. Experience in education and training
- c. Experience in multi-disciplinary teamwork, such as Committees or Work Groups
- d. Competent computer skills and ability to work with spreadsheets and databases
- 6. Current H-33 EMS Captains and members on the active H-33 EMS Captain list are encouraged to submit a General Form and updated Personal Qualification Form (PQF) to the Chief of Department before close of business, Friday, March 24, 2017.

Joanne Hayes-White Chief of Department

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Friday, March 10, 2017 1:51 PM

Subject:

General Order 17 A-12 Training Schedule for Division of Emergency Communications

Relief List for H-20 Lieutenants

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT <u>GENERAL ORDER</u>

File Code 17 A-12 March 10, 2017

From:

Chief of Department

To: Subject: Distribution List "A"
Training Schedule for Division of Emergency Communications Relief List for H-20 Lieutenants

Reference:

Rules & Regulations, Section 402

Enclosure:

None

Officer Endorsement:	
Sec. 1108 – R. & R	

- 1. The Department is updating its Relief List for the Division of Emergency Communications (DEC) Lieutenant positions. The Relief List will be used for short term vacation relief and/or overtime opportunities at DEC as needed.
- 2. Training will be held and will consist of three consecutive days of classroom training on Computer Aided Dispatch (CAD), followed by two days training on the Dispatch floor.
- 3. The dates of the classroom portion will be March 27, 28 and 29. Only those candidates that demonstrate proficiency in the CAD portion will advance to the floor training.
- 4. Candidates for the Lieutenant's Relief List must successfully complete both segments of training to be placed on the Relief List.
- 5. The training sessions will be held from 0900-1600 hours at the Communications Center located at 1011 Turk Street.

6.	Members working their Regular	Watch will be detailed. No overtime or T.C. will be granted.	
----	-------------------------------	--	--

- 7. This class is open to those who have submitted a General Form request via G.O. 16 A-65 by Friday, March 17, 2017. Please confirm attendance via email to Firecc01@sfgov.org no later than Thursday, March 23, 2017.
- 8. Any questions regarding this General Order can be directed to Battalion Chief Mark Hayes at 415-558-3272

Joanne Hayes-White

Chief of Department

From:

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Friday, March 10, 2017 1:59 PM

Subject:

General Order 17 A-13, H-39 Training Captain, Airport Division

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT GENERAL ORDER

File Code 17 A-13 March 10, 2017

From:

Chief of Department Distribution List "A"

To: Subject:

H-39 Training Captain, Airport Division

Reference:

Rules & Regulations, Section 402

Enclosure:

None

Officers Endorsement:	
Sec 1108-R & R	

- The Department is advertising the position of H-39 Training Captain at the Airport Division. This position reports directly to the Assistant Deputy Chief, Airport Division, and is open to the rank of permanent H-30 Captain.
- As a member of the Airport Training staff, the H-39 Training Captain assists in the development, organization, coordination, and implementation of Department training, education, and evaluation of programs for inservice Firefighters and Officers. This is a 40-hour, five days per week position.

Duties and responsibilities include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Planning, developing, implementing, and coordinating initial and in-service training and evaluation of Airport companies and personnel
- □ Supervising on-going maintenance of Division training records
- □ Coordinating training for ARFF Drivers and Airport Familiarization
- Identifying and assessing training needs in the Airport Division by evaluating post incident reports and discussing operations with Company and Chief Officers
- Assisting in annual budget preparation, purchasing and maintaining equipment inventories
- Participating in the development of performance standards
- Designing/developing performance evaluations systems, forms and procedures; revising and maintaining training manuals, lesson plans, training bulletins, brochures, and forms
- Preparing and presenting PowerPoint presentations and classroom lectures
- Managing assigned special projects: develop proposals, budgets, timelines and action plans
- □ Meeting regularly with appropriate management staff to develop goals and objectives; reporting performance, and discussing assigned areas of responsibility

- Interacting with representatives of other agencies, departments, and organizations (i.e. Airfield Safety Operations, Duty Manager, FAA Control Tower, San Mateo County Fire Agencies, Medical Examiner, SFPD, BART, AirTrain, USCG, vendors, etc.)
- □ Applying Departmental policies in consistent and uniform manner
- Acting as a liaison with outside departments for training related issues
- □ Serving as the SFFD Airport Safety Officer

Minimum Qualifications:		and International
 Comprehensive working knowledge 	of all aspects of airfield operations at San Franci	sco international

Airport

☐ Must complete Federal Aviation Regulations Part 139 certification prior to Airport appointment

Technical working knowledge of all components of ARFF operations

Desired Qualifications and Skills:

Airport Firefighting experience at SFO

□ Commitment to and enthusiasm for training

Familiarity with software applications - Microsoft Excel, Word, PowerPoint, Outlook, and the Airport CAD system

Excellent organizational, interpersonal and written communication skills

□ ICS 100, 200, and 300

□ Fire Instructor and/or Training Instructor 1A, 1B, and 1C

Hazardous Materials Specialist

Confined Spaced Awareness

□ Surf Rescue

Interested members shall submit a General Form along with an updated Promotional Qualification Form (PQF) to the Chief of Department by close of business Friday, March 24, 2017.

Members selected must successfully complete a 40-hour basic ARFF Course and a 40-hour advanced ARFF course.

Questions regarding this General Order should be directed to Assistant Deputy Chief of the Airport Division (650) 821-4601.

> Joanne Hayes-White Chief of Department

From:

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Friday, March 10, 2017 2:00 PM

Subject: Attachments: General Order 17 A-14 Residential Parking Permits for Stations 17 A-14 Residential Parking Permits for Stations Attach A.pdf

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT GENERAL ORDER

File Code 17 A-14 March 10, 2017

From:

Chief of Department

To:

Distribution List "A"

Subject:

Residential Parking Permits for Stations

Reference:

Rules & Regulations, Section 402

Enclosure:

Residential Letter Designation Chart

Officer	Endorsement:
---------	--------------

Sec. 1108—R.& R._____

- 1. The San Francisco Fire Department (SFFD) issues authorized parking placards with expiration dates for the permitted red zone at SFFD Headquarters for visitors conducting official business. The Department does not issue or authorize parking placards for any other Fire Department facility in or on private vehicles.
- 2. Members using unauthorized SFFD placards in or on private vehicles will be subject to discipline.
- Company Officers and Battalion Chiefs shall confiscate any unauthorized SFFD placards in or around Fire Stations and regularly monitor any unauthorized use.
- 4. Company Officers and Battalion Chiefs shall check vehicles parked in or around Fire Stations for unauthorized SFFD parking placards. If noticed in a private vehicle near a Fire Station, they shall ascertain who owns the vehicle and report it through the chain of command to the Chief of Department.
- 5. If San Francisco Municipal Traffic Administration (SFMTA) permits are needed for a Station, SFMTA has allotted up to five (5) Residential Parking Permits for Single Company Stations, and up to ten (10) Residential Parking Permits for Multi-Company Stations.
- 6. Company/Station Captains may request parking permits through the Division of Support Services. Company/Station Captains should make the request through HRMS, using the 'Facility Requests' form. Company/Station Captains should note the following:
 - In the SUMMARY section note 'Request for Parking Permits'
 - In the DESCRIPTION section note the requesting Captain's name and ID number, the Neighborhood District Letter Designation of the requesting Station, and the number of Parking Permits being requested

- 7. Support Services will submit the Permit Requests to the SFMTA on behalf of the Stations. **Company Captains** shall not contact the SFMTA directly.
- 8. The Division of Support Services will notify the Company/Station Captain when the Permits have been processed and approved.
- 9. Upon approval, Company/Station Captains shall go to the Municipal Traffic Administration office at 1 South Van Ness Avenue to pay for, and receive, the requested Parking Permits.
- 10. Residential Parking Permits for the Stations must be picked up in person. The SFMTA will not mail the Permits.
- 11. Stations are responsible for payment for their parking permits. The Division of Support Services will not pay for Permits. The Fire Department will not be responsible for any parking infractions, violations, or citations incurred on a members' private vehicle.
- 12. Residential Parking Permits will only be processed for the requesting Fire Station's location. Not all Stations are in residential areas that require parking permits.
- 13. Residential Parking Permits are valid for one (1) year and must be renewed annually. Company/Station Captains are responsible for requesting new permits <u>at least thirty days</u> prior to expiration of their current permit(s). The Division of Support Services is not responsible for keeping track of Residential Parking Permit expiration dates.
- 14. Only Company/Station Captains may request parking permits from the Division of Support Services. Requests from other members/ranks will not be accepted or processed.

Joanne Hayes-White Chief of Department THOMAS P. O'CONNOR JR.

DANIEL A. GRACIA VICE PRESIDENT

FLOYD K. ROLLINS II

SHON M. BUFORD TREASURER



SAN FRANCISCO FIRE FIGHTERS - Local 798 -

1139 MISSION STREET, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94103-1514 TELEPHONE (415) 621-7103 • FAX (415) 621-1578 WWW.SFFDLOCAL798.ORG STEPHEN V. GIACALONE THOMAS A. FOGLE ADAM H. WOOD

DIRECTORS

ADRIENNE R. SIMS DANIEL V. CASEY

March 13, 2017

Ms. Erin Zadlo, Senior Human Resources Analyst City and County of San Francisco Department of Human Resources One South Van Ness Avenue, Fourth Floor San Francisco, CA 94103

Re: Draft Announcement for Upcoming H-20 Fire Lieutenant Exam

Dear Ms. Zadlo:

I am responding to your email of March 8, 2017 concerning the proposed change in the minimum qualifications for applicants for H-20 Fire Lieutenant. For the most recent H-20 exam in 2012, examinees were required to have five years' experience as H-2 Firefighters or H-3 Firefighter/Paramedics (Level 3). The new draft announcement requires only three years' experience. Local 798 does <u>not</u> agree to this proposed change.

Please contact me at your earliest convenience to schedule a meet-and-confer meeting.

Sincerely.

Thomas P. O'Connor, Jr., President San Francisco Fire Fighters Local 798

ce: Diane Sidd-Champion, Esq. Chief Joanne Hayes-White

San Francisco Fire Commission